
Stottesdon and Sidbury Parish Council
Parish Council meeting held on Monday 25th February 2013 at 7.30pm in Chorley Village Hall.

Present: Cllrs B Hamilton-Russell (Chairman), R Abbiss, M Shineton, T Casswell, R Bunn, A Parsons.

Public: 4

Clerk:  Mrs Freda Morris

0)
Public participation:

Mr and Mrs Datlen attended to outline their planning application at Pool Meadow Orchard.

The land is registered with DEFRA and the intention is to use the field to develop an orchard with traditional variety of trees/woodland and pasture land with this area being grazed.

The building will house tractor/trailer/mower and other equipment, subject to planning permission. The building will be 10mx13m with an oak lean to on the side making a total of 13mx13m.

Fruit trees will be plants and fruit used for production in some way (apple juice etc.)

Chaiman thanked Mrs Datlen for the information.

Mr and Mrs Dorrell, Blundell Farm attended to listen about the plans at Pool Meadow Orchard and expressed their concern that this building is in their line of view from their bungalow.

Mrs Datlen confirmed that they would not be any floodlights as the nearest electricity is ½ mile away. To service the plot they would only be travelling within the village.

Chairman thanked all parishioners for attending and invited them to stay for the rest of the meeting but explained that they would not be able to take part once the meeting opened.

1)
Apologies for absence:
Cllrs D Walsh (ill), S Steed (dispensation granted for absence at meetings due to operation). Shropshire Cllr G Butler (not well). RESOLVED to accept these apologies.

2)
Declaration of Interests;
The Localism Act 2011, Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.  
Members are reminded that they are required to leave the room during the discussion and voting on matters in which they have a disclosable pecuniary interest, whether or not the interest is entered in the register of member’s interests maintained by the Monitoring Officer.

None  declared.

3)
Councillor’s dispensations:

None requested.

4)
To confirm minutes of the meeting held on 21st January 2013:

‘L’ missed out of public. With this amendment it was RESOLVED to accept these as a true record and the chairman signed the minutes.

5)
Matters Arising from the minutes:

(a)  Progress report from Clerk:

Road works:

We have had some very unhelpful and inconsiderate drivers driving through the ROAD CLOSURE and at speed!

Due to the very cold weather resurfacing has been delayed but the area from the School/The Square will be finished today and then Station Road upwards tomorrow. There is some inconvenience but the results should benefit us all.

Dog fouling:

Complaints received from resident about the amount of dog fouling in the village and on the Harcourt road. Clerk did obtain signs from SC and some of these have been put up. There is a consultation out on this at present to be discussed later on the agenda.

Bus shelter base:

The base has been laid and hopefully the bus shelter will be erected this week. The PC to pay Tim Preece and then the PC invoice SC for the grant towards this.

Elections:

There is a very rigid timetable and if the papers are not in by 12 noon on April 5th April your name will not go forward. Please speak to Clerk if you want papers and encourage others to join us!

Clerk will only be issued with papers for each Cllr and a couple of spare papers.

New Cllr packs:

It was suggested at the training session last week that Clerk puts together a pack for all new Cllrs in a ring binder and then they can bring this to the PC meetings. Included will be Standing Orders/Financial Regs/Asset Register/Good Cllrs Guide etc…. the list can go on!

Clerk normally put together new Cllrs pack but a ring binder will now be used. Each Cllr should then have all information needed at a meeting in one file. 

Newsletters:

It was agreed to bring this edition forward. PLEASE can these be delivered before 11th March which is the date when the election papers will be sent out to Clerk.

If anyone is unable to deliver these by then please let Clerk know.

6)
Planning applications: 

a) Reference:  13/00450/FUL (validated: 06/02/2013)

Address:  Pool Meadow Orchard, Harcourt Lane, Stottesdon, Shropshire, DY14 8UQ

Proposal:  Erection of an agricultural building to service proposed orchard development and house agricultural equipment

Applicant: Mr P Datlen (19 Glebe Drive, Stottesdon, Kidderminster, Worcestershire, DY14 8UF)

A site visit had been arranged and attended by 4 Cllrs – Cllr Casswell apologies as he was unable to attend.

Cllrs Barratt expressed concern that this would be the only building on that horizon and the only uninterrupted view. The building will be built on a ‘rise’ with several footpaths running near and would spoil the view but felt that this could possibly be moved further down the field and would be hidden by trees.

Cllr Abbiss had received numerous calls regarding this ‘blot on the landscape’ right on top of the bank.

Cllr Parson felt that if this could be concealed in the dip then would be happy to support this.

Chairman felt that the agricultural building could not be objected to if it could be re-sited lower down away from the road.

The size of the building was queried – was this oversized for the land.

Cllr Abbiss pointed out that there had been different pieces of land sold off and could end up with numerous buildings along this road.

Cllr Bunn queried how far down the road this would be and felt that this was a suitable size of building for the land.

Cllr Parsons pointed out that the Parish Plan supported local enterprises but also retaining local views – both can be achieved by re-siting the building.

It Was RESOLVED to support the application, in principle, but request that the building is re-sited lower down the field and to incorporate other comments made.

Cllr Shineton did not take part in the discussions and refrained from voting.

b) Reference:  13/00236/FUL (validated: 23/01/2013)

Address:  Lower Chorley Farm, Chorley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PP

Proposal:  Renewal of extant planning permission 09/03211/FUL for the conversion of existing redundant cruck barn into one residential dwelling

Applicant: Mr N Jones

It was RESOLVED to support this application.
c) Reference: 12/02984/FUL

Address: Tanglewood, Midwinters, Chorley, Bridgnorth

Proposal: Erection of replacement dwelling following demolition of existing

Applicant: Mr S Boaler

Clerk had circulated details of this application to Cllrs and had checked with SC the amendments. It was confirmed by SC that this was the roofline and that they were happy with the alterations requested. Cllrs confirmed that they were happy to approve the plans with these amendments via email to Clerk as the PC response was required before tonight’s meeting. RESOLVED that the comments be ratified.
Any others received after issue of the agenda:
Reference: 13/00516/VAR

Address: Lower Chorley Farm, Chorley, Bridgnorth

Proposal: Application for the removal of Condition No. 1 attached to Planning Permission reference 10/02054/COU to allow the continuation of the use of the workshop.

Applicant: Mr N Jones

It was RESOLVED to support this application to allow the continuation of a successful local business.

d) Permissions granted:

Reference:  12/05251/OHL (validated: 20/12/2012)

Address:  Upper House Farm, Sidbury, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PY

Proposal:  To divert approx 160m of existing HV lines to reinforce the network

Decision:  No Objection OHL/Circular Notification

Reference:  12/05174/OHL (validated: 17/12/2012)

Address:  Heath Farm, Burwarton, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6RT

Proposal:  Diversion of an existing 11kv overhead "single service" line

Decision:  No Objection OHL/Circular Notification

Any others received after issue of the agenda

No others received.

7)
SALC report:
Cllr Abbiss reported that Ellesmere’s Mayor will attend the Garden Party at Buckingham Palace this year.

SALC staff is busy promoting the elections with very useful information being sent out.

SAMDev training events planned for 27thFebruary and 5th March

Preparation for Audit training with Peter Lacey – 10th April.

Watercourses- information sent out with Bulletin this week.

Chairman thanked Cllr Abbiss for her report.

8)
Shropshire Councillor’s report:
Shropshire Cllr Shineton reported on the following issues:

· New Legal Topic Note out with SALC Bulletin – Council discharge of powers and functions.

· Glossy brochure produced by Cleobury Youth/Shropshire Youth Forum.

· Poor Ambulance response times – almost at the stage where this will be referred to the Secretary of State. An ambulance took 95 minutes to attend a lady seriously hurt outside the Severn Centre at Highley – staff was able to give First Aid. Health – Overview and Scrutiny agenda, next week – any details/info to Madge Shineton.

· Rural Opportunities Bulletin – funding available for small businesses – contact Peter Wilson at Shirehall.
· Public Health Dept now moved to 4th floor at Shirehall.

· Public Sector Deposit Fund booklet handed to Clerk.

· Briefing from Clive Wright suggested that potholes should be filled when seen!

· £70m savings next year – no back up staff.

· Social Care – PCT withdrawn funding for adult social care. Some planned in but still a considerable shortage.

· SC £2 over budget this year.

· New staffing vacancies at SC – advertised internally at present.

· Keith Barrow pulled out of attending LJC meeting last week at ht last minute due to another meeting.

· Budget meeting held this afternoon – Portfolio holders/officers deeply questioned. Final budget should be put beginning of April.

· Money available to build Cleobury Medical Centre – planning applications going through at present. There will be room for expansion and parking on site.

Cllr Abbiss queried about the IP&E – Cllr Shineton confirmed that the Officer is to come to the LJC meeting on 29th May but there is no reason why he can’t be invited to the Area meeting.

Clerk pointed out that as Cllr Shineton had said all reports re: roads/potholes etc should come through Clerk as this saves Officer’s time and Clerk is normally aware of planned work in the area.

Chairman thanked Cllr Shineton for her report.

9)
Financial matters:
a) Outstanding payments: 
Clerks fees - £xxx including backpay as agreed last month

HMRC PAYE - £231.08

Willowdene Account - £1152.00 

Parish Online - £12 (payable to Getmapping PLC)

It was RESOLVED that these accounts are paid and Councillors were instructed to sign the cheques.

Crucial Crew Donation request - £7 (10 children @ £7).Clerk explained that this used to be paid from the Charity account but the PC made up the shortfall last year as the Charity accounts are now closed. Cllr Parsons queried how many children lived in the parish as the PC did not purchase coins for children out of the parish and felt that the PC should be consistent. It was RESOLVED that the Clerk finds out how many children lived in the Parish and pay for those.

 b) Income since last meeting: 
39p interest  
c) Bank statement:
Chairman read out balances and signed the statements.

10)
Correspondence – including emails forwarded to Cllrs by Clerk:

All noted as received unless comments made.

Election timetable – Clerk copied this for Councillors and explained the rigid timetable.
SC – Local Council Involvement in Minor Highway and Environmental Maintenance contract – RESOLVED to continue with this scheme – Clerk authorised to complete and return form.
SC – Dog Control Orders consultation – Clerk pointed out that the PC had Orders in place just before the Council went Unitary and then these were ‘lost’. School field/footpaths through village/Churchyard were included in this. 

Cllr Parsons said she had read this document and could not see who would take responsibility for enforcement etc. RESOLVED to ask P3 group to look at this and for Clerk to look out old areas covered, if possible and feed this information in to SC.

Acknowledgment email re: comments to Police and Crime Plan consultation

Weekly Planning lists

ALC Bulletins

Precept request acknowledgment

SC – road repairs B4363 – planned for March

Road Closures – Stottesdon School/The Square – 18th February for 4 days and Kinsleys/High Street – 22nd February for 2 days. Work should be completed tomorrow.
Dog fouling complaint - Stottesdon. Clerk had obtained notices from SC and some had already been put up in the village.
1/2/13 - ALC – SAMDev Plan – Draft Development Management Policies – Consultation until 31st March 2013. As previously mentioned there are 2 training sessions to be held – 27th February and 2nd March. Cllrs felt that there was nothing else to be added to this document.
1/2/13 - ALC – Consultation on Shropshire Housing Renewal and Adaptations Policy

Electoral Roll updates

SC – road closure Hardwickforge – Station Road junction – 11th March for 2 weeks – bridge repairs. Chairman pointed out that the trouble with the diversion through the ford was that vehicles are unable to turn left. This would cause problems for Jones’ of Lowe Farm as they use this road daily to travel to Chorley. The H9oneysuckle Brook road is a ‘shambles’ now so will be worse after this extra use.
Clerk was asked to write to SC pointing out that First Milk should be made to pay for this work and not SC Council tax payers.

Ambulance Service – AED training. Clerk explained that this was free training offered by the Ambulance Service and an item offering this had been put in the newsletter.
Shropshire Fire & Rescue – newsletter information request. Clerk had been in touch asking for the information but did not receive a reply in time for this newsletter.
SC – Bus shelter base, Chorley – to be laid 18th/19th February – base laid and hopefully bus shelter will be erected this week.
SC – Prescott Bridge – Proposed Structural Maintenance work – Clerk read out letter and it was suggested that the Summer holidays would be the best time but concerns expressed regarding harvest time for farmers. The PC assumed that Farlow and Oreton PC had been notified so Mr Derricutt should know of this work.
ALC – Change in Household Recycling Centre opening hours – with effect from 1st March this would be 9-5pm every day excluding Christmas Day, Boxing Day and New Years Day.
LJC meeting – Lacon Childe School 7pm 21st February

11)
Parish matters/problems:
 a) Parish problems

· Roads from Miners Arms/Harcourt/Chorley road all need assessing following the diversion due to work in village.
· Honeysuckle Brook lane will need assessing following the planned road closure.
· Dessert Woods – mud/water running onto road and also numerous vehicles being parked on the side of the road which is causing traffic hazards.

· Dog fouling in parish.

· Riddings Lane Stottesdon side of The Highlands collapsed culvert and road breaking up badly. 

· Road from The Highlands to the junction of Winterburn Bank breaking up and large potholes.

· Pickthorn Lane – 2 large deep potholes.

· Beaver Lodge water problem – Cllr Shineton in consultation with SC regarding this.

· Potholes throughout the Parish.

 b) Parish Watch 

Chairman confirmed that he was not aware of any problems.

PC Richard Wood who served this area when the Parish Watch scheme was set up is now back working in the Bridgnorth area.

Police Commissioner Bill Longmore said at the LJC meeting last week to contact him direct with any problems!

12)
To review the following documents:
Standing Orders – it was RESOLVED to accept these as they are the ‘standard’ document issued by NALC.
Financial Regulations – it was RESOLVED that these were suitable for requirements.

Asset Register – Clerk issued Cllrs with a copy of this document and it was RESOLVED that the Clerk adds the new printer to this and bring to next meeting.
Risk Assessment – Clerk issued a copy of this to Cllrs and suggested that under ‘Services and Supplies’ the figure be increased to £100 from £50 for ‘best value’ as when Clerk purchases ink cartridges this is often in the region of £90. It was agreed that the other figures be increased from £50 to £100 and £300 to £400. It was RESOLVED to accept this suggestion and clerk will draw up a new document for the next meeting.
13)
Date of next meeting: 

25th March 2013. Cllrs Barratt and Parsons gave apologies in advance for this meeting.
Due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and under s100 (A) of the Local Government Act 1972 the public and press shall be excluded for the remainder of the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds they may involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined by the Acts.

14)
Parking – any update received

15)
Playing field – any update received

These minutes were approved at the Parish Council meeting on 25th March 2013.
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